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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 26, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 1, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

February 2, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:
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1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

case.

4. Respondent No. 2 has accepted wage loss in the amount of 20

percent.

5. Respondents No. 1 have accepted and paid the claimant a

whole body anatomical impairment rating of 14 percent.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Permanent total disability or, in the alternative, wage

loss.

2. Attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that as a result of
the combined effects of her pre-existing
condition and her October 5, 2006 injury she
is permanently and totally disabled or in the
alternative she is disabled in an amount to be
determined by the Commission.  

b. The Claimant contends that her current
disability is due to the combined effects of
her pre-existing injury and her December 5,
2006 injury and that if the second injury fund
does not accept liability for wage loss
disability they have controverted the claim.

c. The Claimant contends that she is
permanently and totally disabled and that if
the permanent and total disability trust fund
does not acknowledge that the Claimant is
permanently and totally disabled, they have
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controverted any liability that may ultimately
be assessed against them.

d. The Claimant contends that if there is no
combined disability in this case and it is
determined that the Claimant’s permanent
disability is due to the effects of the
October 5, 2006 injury alone, the death and
permanent total disability trust fund  has
liability if the Claimant is determined to be
permanently and totally disabled; however, the
Respondent Carrier has liability if the
Claimant’s disability is determined to be
something less than permanent and total.

e. The Claimant’s attorney is entitled to an
attorney’s fee on any permanent disability
benefits paid in this case regardless of the
source of payment because the Claimant’s
entitlement to permanent disability benefits
has been controverted.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“Respondents No. 1 contend that all benefits
owed to Claimant for the compensable injury of
October 5, 2006, have been paid.  Respondents
contend that if Claimant is found to be
permanently and totally disabled, it is
related to her preexisting condition rather
than her compensable injury of October 5,
2006.  Respondents further contend that the
major cause of Claimant’s alleged disability
is a preexisting condition and not her October
5, 2006, compensable injury at St. Edward
Mercy Medical Center.”

Respondent No. 2's contentions are:

“The claimant has not answered the Second
Injury Fund’s interrogatories.  Discovery is
not complete at this time.  The Second Injury
Fund needs copies of all medical reports since
the December 2009 report of Dr. Swicegood.
A.C.A. §11-9-411 credit for long-term
disability benefits received by claimant.  The
Second Injury Fund has not controverted wage
loss benefits at this point and cannot take a
position until claimant complies with
discovery.”
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Respondent No. 3's contentions are:

“Pursuant to A.C.A. §11-9-525(b)(1), Second
Injury Fund liability must be determined prior
to consideration of the Death and Permanent
Total Disability Trust Fund liability.  If the
Second Injury Fund is found to not have
liability and the claimant is found to be
permanently and totally disabled, the Trust
Fund stands ready to commence weekly benefits
in compliance with A.C.A. §11-9-502.
Therefore the Trust Fund has not controverted
the claimant’s entitlement to benefits.  The
Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a sixty-year-old female who

was employed by the respondent as a registered nurse in the

respondent’s labor and delivery department.  In October 2006 while

performing employment services for the respondent, the claimant

slipped and fell at which time she sustained a compensable injury

to her lower back.  The claimant continued to work for the

respondent after her compensable injury; however, her injury

finally resulted in surgical intervention on January 29, 2008.  At

that time, the claimant underwent a spinal fusion at levels L1, L2,

L3, and L4.  The surgical intervention was performed by Dr. James

Michael Standefer.

Respondents No. 1 have accepted and paid the claimant a whole

body anatomical impairment rating of 14 percent due to her

compensable low back injury and the resulting surgical

intervention.

On August 25, 2003, Dr. Anthony Capocelli also performed

surgical intervention on the claimant’s cervical spine.  This

surgical intervention was not work related and was in the form of
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an “anterior cervical diskectomy with interbody arthrodesis,

spondylosis, extensive fusion C5-6 and C6-7 utilizing allograph

fusion and Atlantis plant instrumentation.”  The Second Injury Fund

is also a party to this matter and they have accepted wage loss

disability in an amount that would be equal to a 20 percent whole

body rating.

The central question in this matter is the claimant’s

entitlement to permanent total disability or, alternatively, the

claimant’s entitlement to wage loss.  The claimant did continue to

work after her compensable injury in 2006 up until January 24,

2008, just days prior to her surgical intervention.  It was the

claimant’s credible testimony that during that time period other

employees had to help her perform her job duties due to the

difficulties associated with her compensable back injury.

The claimant testified that she received an Associates Degree

in registered nursing and had obtained that degree in 1992.  While

she was employed by the respondent, she was a team leader on the

labor and delivery floor.  The claimant gave the following

testimony regarding the job duties of a nurse at the hearing in

this matter:

“Q. Do you feel like you have a understanding
of what a nurse’s job duties and
responsibilities are?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Why couldn’t you go find a job doing
something other than what you were doing if
you’re a trained nurse?

A. Most nursing jobs in a doctor’s office,
even in an insurance office you’d have to be
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sitting for a long period of time or you would
be on your feet.  I don’t know of any place
where I could go to work and sit for fifteen,
twenty minutes and then get up and walk around
for five or ten minutes and then sit back down
and that’s not a nurse’s duties.  A nurse is
mainly on her feet or she’s sitting down in an
administrative job.

Q. And how do you know about these various
things?  I mean, how do you know what
different kinds of nurses do?

A. I’ve been to doctor’s offices.  I could
see what those nurses do.  And my job in labor
and delivery we had a clinical nurse manager.
I could see what she did in her office.

Q. So you’ve actually observed what nurses
do in office settings?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And you’ve actually observed what nurses
do in clinical settings?

A. Huh uh.

Q. Is that a yes?

A. Yes.

Q. And you were working at the hospital for
twelve years before you got injured, is that
right?

A. Yes.

Q. During that period of time did you have a
chance to observe different areas of the
hospital and see what nurses in the hospital
do?  What different kinds of jobs there were
in the hospital?

A. I learned that when I went through my
clinical rotation in school. 

Q. Now what is your clinic rotation?  Tell
us what all you’re 
exposed to in terms of different capacities in
which nurses can serve.
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A. Well, you go through, excuse me, a
nursing home to see what it’s like in a
nursing home.  You go to just about every
floor in a hospital.  Administrative floor,
the pediatrics, the labor and deliver, through
all of the floors.  I think that pretty much
will let you know in what area that you would
like to work to go through observing mainly in
the ER.  

Q. Based up on your experience and your
knowledge of the nursing field, do you know of
any nursing job that you could do on a regular
basis in your current physical condition?

A. No, sir.”

The claimant testified that prior to her career in nursing she

was a brick layer.  This job involved climbing, bending, stooping,

and the spreading of mortar to then lay bricks.  The claimant gave

the following testimony regarding her physical condition currently

as compared to before her compensable injury as follows:

“Q. Tell us in your own words how you’re
different physically as a result of the injury
as compared to before you got hurt.  What did
the injury do to you?

A. Ruined my life.  I can’t work.  I loved
my job.  I just loved my job.  I can’t work.
I can’t – I can’t do the gardening like I used
to.  My flower beds and stuff like I used to
enjoy doing.  I can’t walk for long distances.
I can’t sit for long distances.  I can’t sweep
the floor all at one time.  I have to take it
in different lumps because I have to sit down
in between. It’s affected everything.

Q. Now you say you can’t walk for long
distances.  What does that mean?  I mean, how
far can you walk without your pain getting
significantly worse?

A. Maybe twenty minutes of continuous walk.
Like I couldn’t do to a park and really take a
hike or something like that.  



8

Q. How long can you sit without your pain
getting significantly worse?

A. Depending on the chair, fifteen to twenty
minutes.

Q. How long can you stand without your pain
getting significantly worse?

A. I can’t stand very long at all.  I’d say
maybe ten minutes.

Q. Well, how is it that you can walk twenty
minutes, but you can’t stand but about ten
minutes?

A. Well, standing in one position without
moving anything at all it seems to put more
pressure on my lower back.  

Q. So it’s hard – 

A. And my legs.

Q. - to stand in one spot?

A. Yes, sir.”

In preparation for the hearing in this matter, the deposition

of Dr. Michael Standefer was taken on June 29, 2010.  At that

deposition, Dr. Standefer testified that he had not seen the

claimant in his clinic since April 15, 2008.  At that time, Dr.

Standefer referred the claimant to Dr. Swicegood who is a pain

management physician.  During the deposition, Dr. Standefer had the

following exchange with the claimant’s attorney regarding a medical

note issued by Dr. Standefer on August 7, 2009, as follows:

“Q And you referred her to him for her to
actually receive treatment; is that correct?

A That is correct.

Q         And the purpose of that treatment
was to try to improve her condition?
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A Correct.

Q I have a note from Dr. Swicegood dated
August 7, 2009, and in that note - - and I’m
going to show it to you, but I want to just
read it for the record.  It says, “I am
filling out her temp disability papers, but
really she is permanently disabled from my
point of view.  We are able to manage her pain
to a more humane and tolerable level, but to
return to work is not realistic.  She is
unable to stand or sit or bend or walk for any
significant period of time.”  And I’m going to
show you what the report says, If I read it
correctly.

A Yeah, you read it correctly.

Q  Now, since Dr. Swicegood is the
physician to whom you referred Ms. Dart and
since he’s the one who has been providing
follow-up treatment, do you believe that he’s
in the best position to assess her physical
capabilities since you have not seen her?

A Correct.

Q Do you have any reason to disagree with
this assessment of what her physical
capabilities are?

A When was that done?  Was that ‘09?
No, I wouldn’t question his expertise at assessing
her physical capability, for sure.

Q In fact, in your first deposition, you
indicated that it was not unusual for it to
take 12 to 18 months postop before a patient
with the kind of surgery that Ms. Dart
underwent to reach maximum medical
improvement.  That August report is about 19
months postop; isn’t that right?

A That’s correct.

Q In view of that information and since you
have not seen Ms. Dart since April of 2008, do
you believe that that date may be a better
date to determine that she reflected maximum
medical improvement?
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A Oh, I see what you’re saying.   It would
be fine to assume that particular date.   You
know, as I said earlier, the six to 12 to 18
months is, for the most part, subjective on my
part.  And the - - again, the healing over
that sort of surgery can take many months.  I
was just basically implying earlier that, at
some point, we could give an impairment rating
that probably is not going to materially
change.  But as far as maximum medical
improvement, sure, it could be extended out
easily to 12 to 18 months, no question about
it.

Q Is that date that we just referred to a
reasonable date to use - -

A Yeah, that would be fine.

Q - - as designating her maximum medical
improvement?

A That would be fine.  That’s roughly 18
months from the time of her surgery.”

The attorney for Respondent No. 2 also inquired about the

claimant’s ability to work in the nursing field during Dr.

Standefer’s deposition taken on June 29, 2010.  That testimony

follows:

“Q All right. I believe in your first
deposition that was taken back in December of
‘08, December 30th of ‘08, you had opined at
that time that, in your opinion that this lady
should not go back to labor and delivery
nursing.

A. Correct.

Q Is that a fairly heavy occupation as far
as having to lift and bend and twist and
things like that?

A Yeah, I would think so.  You know, my
general experience with operating on the
nursing personnel is, it’s very unusual for
them to get back to their previous job in an
ICU or a nursing ward just based on what they
have to do on a day-to-day basis.  Some will
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go back light duty if there’s a light-duty job
available.  Some will spin off and end up
doing insurance work or maybe working in a
doctor’s office, something like that.  But
it’s pretty unusual for an RN to go back to an
ICU or a ward setting.

Q Could she, for example, continue her
education and maybe be, like, a director of
nursing with the right educational
advancement?

A She could, sure.  Sure.”

To prove that she is totally and permanently disabled, the

claimant must prove an inability to earn a meaningful wage in the

same or other employment.  The claimant did not work for the

respondent after her 2008 surgery.  While employed by the

respondent, the claimant performed skills as a registered nurse in

the obstetric department.  The claimant is highly skilled in that

she is a registered nurse and performed the role as a team leader

for the respondent.  The claimant, at the hearing, seemed to be

very well spoken and intelligent.  While I do believe the claimant

has suffered a significant injury, I do not believe she is able to

prove that she is no longer able to earn a meaningful wage.

Inasmuch, I find that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is permanent and totally

disabled.

Now we must consider whether the claimant is entitled to wage

loss disability benefits.  I have already considered the claimant’s

previous work history which includes that of a registered nurse and

that of a brick layer.  The claimant can no longer perform the same

type of duties she was performing as a team leader in the obstetric
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department nor can she lay brick.  However, I do believe that she

could use her degree as a registered nurse to perform some duties

in the medical field although those duties may be greatly limited.

The claimant does have an Associates Degree and I think she

demonstrated a willingness to work in that from the time of her

compensable injury in 2006 she continued to work up until she

underwent surgical intervention by Dr. Standefer in 2008.  I also

note that the claimant is currently on social security disability.

After consideration of all the evidence including age,

education, and work experience, I find that the claimant’s

employment opportunities have been substantially reduced by the

physical limitations caused by her compensable injury.  In my

opinion, this loss of wage earning capacity would entitle the

claimant to an amount of wage loss that would be equal to a whole

body impairment rating of 70 percent.  This amount is over and

above any consideration of anatomical impairment.  In the present

matter, Respondent No. 2, the Second Injury Fund, has accepted wage

loss disability in an amount of 20 percent.  Respondent No. 2 shall

pay an additional 50 percent in wage loss disability which would

make for a combination of 70 percent wage loss disability.

As to an attorney’s fee in this matter, the claimant called

Mr. Jim Kennedy who is the department head of the Special Funds

division for the Commission.  It is the claimant’s position that

the Second Injury Fund should be subject to paying an attorney’s

fee on the entire amount of wage loss disability awarded in this

matter.  It is the Second Injury Fund’s position that they had
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agreed to 20 percent wage loss prior to the hearing in this matter

and that they should only be subject to an attorney’s fee on an

amount of wage greater than the 20 percent that they accepted.

This case has a long procedural history.  A dispute arose over

a motion to compel propounded interrogatories and request for

production of document that was sent to the claimant on June 11,

2008, by the Second Injury Fund.  This administrative law judge

filed an order on February 16, 2012, finding that the propounded

interrogatories and request for production of documents to the

claimant on June 11, 2008, were stale; however, the order

specifically states that this in no way limits the Second Injury

Fund’s ability to pursue new discovery requests.  On February 22,

2012, this administrative law judge received a letter from the

Second Injury Fund’s attorney, David Pake, acknowledging receipt of

the order denying his client’s motion to compel and informing the

Commission that he had propounded new discovery requests to the

claimant and made the request that the Commission require the

claimant to answer that discovery within fourteen days.  On March

8, 2012, this administrative law judge again issued an order that

acknowledged that in late February 2012 both the claimant and

Respondent No. 2 had exchanged new discovery requests.  At that

time, I ordered both Respondent No. 2 and the claimant to answer

the other party’s discovery by March 16, 2012.  I further ordered

Respondent No. 2, the Second Injury Fund, to state its position as

it related to the impending hearing scheduled for April 26, 2012,

in writing to the Commission no later than March 23, 2012.  On
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March 14, 2012, I received a copy of a letter from the claimant’s

attorney indicating that he had complied with the discovery

deadline of March 23, 2012, at that time.  Then, on March 21, 2012,

I received a letter from the Second Injury Fund.  That letter, in

part, states, “Assuming the employer has paid the 14 percent

rating, the Second Injury Fund will accepted responsibility for the

wage loss disability of Ms. Dart, and verifies that at this time it

is accepting wage loss in the amount of 20 percent.

Given the orders that were entered in this matter by this

administrative law judge and after consideration of Mr. Kennedy’s

testimony in this matter, I find that the Second Injury Fund should

only be responsible for an attorney’s fee on the wage loss

disability awarded that was greater than the 20 percent wage loss

disability that was accepted by the Fund on March 21, 2012.

Therefore, Respondent No. 2 shall be responsible for an attorney’s

fee on the additional 50 percent wage loss I have awarded in this

matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 1, 2012, and contained in
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a pre-hearing order filed February 2, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss disability in an amount that

would be equal to a 70 percent whole body impairment.  This is over

and above any anatomical impairment rating that has been paid by

Respondent No. 1 in this matter.  Respondent No. 2 has stipulated

that it have accepted wage loss in an amount of 20 percent.  Given

that, Respondent No. 2 shall pay an additional 50 percent wage loss

for a total and complete wage loss total that would be equal to 70

percent wage loss to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

on the wage loss disability benefits that were awarded above the 20

percent wage loss disability that was accepted by Respondent No. 2

in a March 21, 2012, letter found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1,

Page 26.

ORDER

Respondent No. 2 shall pay the claimant wage loss disability

benefits in an amount that is equal to a 70 percent whole body

impairment.  This is over and above any anatomical impairment

rating that has been paid by Respondents No. 1 and the 70 percent

amount of wage loss disability is made up of the 20 percent

previously accepted by the Second Injury Fund and an additional 50

percent as I have awarded a total of 70 percent wage loss

disability in this matter.
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The claimant’s attorney shall be paid an attorney’s fee that

is based upon the 50 percent wage loss I awarded above the 20

percent wage loss accepted by Respondent No. 2.  Respondent No. 2

shall pay the claimant’s attorney a fee pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(a)(2)(A).

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


